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Claimant represented by the HONORABLE GARY DAVIS,
Attorney at Law, Little Rock, Arkansas.

Respondents represented by the HONORABLE KAREN H.
MCKINNEY, Attorney at Law, Little Rock, Arkansas.

Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Affirmed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed November 16, 2017.  The

administrative law judge directed the respondents to pay

Dr. Pollard’s medical expenses.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant was entitled to temporary

total disability benefits from August 16, 2016 to a date

yet to be determined.  After reviewing the entire record

de novo, the Full Commission affirms the administrative

law judge’s opinion.  
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I.  HISTORY

The parties stipulated that Carol A. Scoles

“sustained compensable left shoulder and ankle injuries”

on March 31, 2015.  The claimant testified that she was

accidentally pulled into a machine at work.  According

to the record, Dr. J. Alan Pollard treated the claimant

at Jefferson Regional Medical Center on April 1, 2015:

The patient works at Central Maloney (sic). 
Her shirt got caught in the machine she was
working with and it pulled her into the
machine.  She injured her left shoulder and
left ankle.  The patient presented to the
emergency room at JRMC where she was evaluated
by Dr. Fontenette.  The patient was diagnosed
with a left clavicle fracture and left ankle
malleolus fracture.  I was asked to see the
patient in consultation for further orthopedic
management.  At the time of my evaluation, the
patient is complaining of pain in her left
clavicular region and left ankle.  She does
not have any other extremity complaints....

The patient is a cigarette smoker.  I have
encouraged the patient to discontinue
cigarette smoking.  I explained the
implications for fracture and soft tissue
healing....

X-rays
2 views of the left clavicle taken in the
emergency room 3/31/15 show a displaced
fracture of the left clavicle at the junction
of the middle and lateral one-3rd.  X-rays of
the left ankle taken 03/31/15 show a
nondisplaced lateral malleolus fracture (Weber
type B).  
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Dr. Pollard’s impression was “1.  Left clavicle

fracture.  2.  Left ankle lateral malleolus fracture.” 

Dr. Pollard planned, “Given the degree of displacement

of this fracture, I have recommended surgical treatment

with open reduction internal fixation of the left

clavicle fracture....With regards to left ankle lateral

malleolus fracture, I have recommended closed treatment

with immobilization and weight-bearing restriction.”    

The parties stipulated that the respondents paid

temporary total disability benefits beginning April 1,

2015.  Dr. Pollard performed an “Open reduction internal

fixation left clavicle fracture” on April 2, 2015.  The

pre- and post-operative diagnosis was “Left clavicle

fracture.”  Dr. Pollard provided follow-up treatment

after surgery and noted on April 20, 2015, “The pt is

unable to resume her regular-duty work at this time. 

There is no light-duty work available.  The pt will

remain off work at this time.”  The patient was also

instructed, “Risks and benefits of smoking/tobacco use

cessation explained as well as the treatment options

available.  Strongly encouraged tobacco use cessation

and Discussed the health risk associated with an

increased BMI and maintaining a healthy weight. 
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Discussed the importance of a healthy diet and

exercise.”

Dr. Pollard noted on May 18, 2015, “The pt is

unable to do her regular-duty work at this time.  She

could do sedentary office work if such work is

available, but it is my understanding that there is no

light-duty available.  That being the case, the pt will

need to remain off work.”      

Dr. Pollard reported on August 5, 2015:

With regards to the L clavicle fx, I told the
pt that I can still see the fx line.  I want
to continue to follow this and look for
healing of the clavicle fx.  The pt continues
to smoke cigarettes.  I encouraged the pt
again today to d/c cigarette smoking.  I
explained the implications for fx healing. 
The pt was instructed to continue working on a
self-directed home program of active ROM
exercises to the L shoulder and wall-walking
exercises to the L shoulder.  She may use the
LUE for light activities but nothing heavy or
strenuous.  

With regards to the L ankle, the pt is
instructed to continue working on ROM
exercises on her own as a self-directed home
program.  She may wean the use of the cast
boot and switch over to a regular shoe.  

With regards to the pt’s RTW status, she is
not able to do her previous work as a machine
operator at this time.  Hopefully, with time,
we will get her back to that.  At this point,
I would just recommend sedentary work if
available.  It is my understanding that thus
far that has not been available.  
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Dr. Pollard’s impression on August 5, 2015 was “L

clavicle fx s/p ORIF 04/02/2015.  L ankle lateral

malleolus fx....F/U in 8 wks with repeat x-rays of the L

clavicle and L ankle.”  

Dr. Pollard reported on October 5, 2015, “The pt is

unable to resume her regular-duty work as a machine

operator - coil winder at Central Moloney at this time. 

It is my understanding there is no light-duty work

available.  The pt tells me that she has been terminated

from her previous position.”  Dr. Pollard planned, “With

regards to the L clavicle fx, I explained to the pt that

I do not see a lot of new bone formation yet.  She is

still having pain, and so we need to follow her for the

possibility of a nonunion.  The pt continues to smoke

cigarettes.  I encouraged the pt again today to d/c

cigarette smoking in the hope that that may help some

with her fx healing.”  

Dr. Pollard reported on November 30, 2015, “With

regards to the left clavicle fracture, I again

encouraged the patient to discontinue cigarette smoking. 

She has cut back and she is using an e-cigarette, but I

told her that she is still getting some nicotine through

that.  I told her to make every effort to quit smoking
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altogether.  I have explained the implications for

fracture healing, and she understands and she is trying. 

The patient may use the left arm for light activities as

tolerated....From the standpoint of the left ankle, the

patient has reached maximal medical improvement.  She

does need to continue followup for the left clavicle

fracture.”  

Dr. Pollard noted on April 4, 2016, “The patient

has been trying to cut back on her cigarette smoking. 

She tells me she is only smoking about five to six

cigarettes a day now....I encouraged the patient to

continue working on trying to discontinue cigarette

smoking altogether to help with her healing.”  

Dr. Pollard reported on April 21, 2016:

The patient was injured in an injury at work
on 03/31/2015 when her shirt got caught in a
machine and she was pulled into the machine. 
The patient sustained a left clavicle
fracture.  The patient underwent surgical
treatment on 04/02/2015 with open reduction
internal fixation of the left clavicle
fracture.  The patient has continued to have
some pain in her left shoulder in the
clavicular region.  She has been followed for
possible nonunion.  The patient’s symptoms
have persisted now one year, status post-
injury and surgery.  The patient has undergone
a CT scan of the left clavicle, which was done
on 04/11/2016.  The patient is here today for
discussion of the CT scan results and
treatment options....
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X-RAYS: No new x-rays today.  Previous x-rays
of the left clavicle taken 04/04/2016 show the
fracture line still visible on the x-rays of
the left clavicle.  The left clavicle fracture
is in satisfactory alignment.  

CT scan of the left shoulder done 04/11/2016
has been reviewed.  This shows a nonunion at
the left clavicle fracture.  The hardware all
appears to be in good position with no
evidence of loosening.  

IMPRESSION: Left clavicle fracture-
nonunion....Surgical treatment would involve
iliac crest bone grafting to the left
clavicle, fracture-nonunion site.  The
fixation appears to be stable, so I do not
think that has to be revised.  After
discussing the treatment options with the
patient, she wants to proceed with surgical
treatment.  The patient will be scheduled for
same day admission surgery, Thursday,
04/28/2016, for iliac crest bone graft to left
clavicle fracture-nonunion.  

The respondents did not authorize surgery scheduled

for April 28, 2016.  

Dr. Kirk A. Reynolds provided an Independent

Medical Examination on June 29, 2016:

Carol Scoles is a 49-year-old, left-hand-
dominant Caucasian female who sustained a
work-related injury to the left shoulder on
[March 31, 2015].  She was gainfully employed
by Central Moloney working on a coil winding
machine.  She was pulled into the machine and
sustained a fracture of the left clavicle, a
fracture of the left lateral malleolus,
atraumatic (sic) brain injury and dental
trauma.  I am seeing her today for an
independent medical evaluation regarding her
left clavicle fracture.  
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Her fracture was treated with open reduction
and internal fixation by Dr. Alan Pollard on
April 2, 2015....Unfortunately, her clavicle
fracture has gone on to develop a nonunion. 
She has had hypersensitivity in the skin
overlying the left chest wall.  It appears as
if some consideration has been given to
external bone stimulation; however, this was
not utilized in treating her nonunion.  She
does have a fairly significant smoking
history.  She has been able to decrease her
smoking to 5 cigarettes per day; however, she
has been utilizing nicotine supplementation
with gums and patches.  

Currently, she complains of burning, piercing,
sharp and throbbing pain in the anterior
shoulder girdle....She has undergone extensive
physical therapy since her surgery....

X-ray Interpretation
3 views of the left shoulder obtained today
and personally reviewed.  She has a long
bridge plate with multiple screws in the
lateral fragment and distal clavicle.  A
combination of cortical and locking screws are
seen on the superior clavicle plate. 
Unfortunately, there is a complete atrophic
nonunion of the fracture.

CT scan of the left clavicle ordered by Dr.
Pollard and performed on April 11, 2016 was
personally reviewed.  There is no bridging
callus seen and what appears to be an atrophic
nonunion of the clavicle....

1.  In your medical opinion has Ms. Scoles
reached MMI as a result of the work related
incident of 3/31/15?  No, I do not believe she
has reached Maximum Medical Improvement.  

2.  In the event you do not feel MMI has been
reached, please clarify the diagnosis and
objective findings to support each diagnosis
for which [you do not feel] MMI has been
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achieved.  The working diagnosis is an
atrophic nonunion of the left clavicle shaft
fracture.  Objective findings of no bone
healing on plain film x ray and CT scan, as
well as, persistent pain with range of motion
support this diagnosis.

3.  Please state specific treatment
recommendations that in your opinion [are] 
medically reasonable and necessary to treat
Ms. Scoles as a direct result of the 3/31/15
work-related incident in order for MMI to be
reached.  It is my professional opinion that
the only appropriate treatment for her
fracture would be surgical repair of the
nonunion.  This would involve removal of the
existing plate and screws, revision internal
fixation with a superior, and possibly
anterior, plate and screw construct.  This
would be augmented with iliac crest bone
graft.  I believe that it is 100% necessary
for complete cessation of nicotine use prior
to repair of her nonunion.  I discussed this
at length with Ms. Scoles today.  My
recommendation would be a 6 week smoking
cessation program followed by laboratory
confirmation that she has no nicotine in her
system.  Surgery could then be performed more
reliably.  In the event that Ms. Scoles has a
positive nicotine test I would recommend that
she utilize her personal healthcare insurance
for a comprehensive tobacco cessation and
nicotine cessation program.  Once there is,
pronation (sic) that she has successfully
completed nicotine cessation reconsideration
would be given to repair or her nonunion....

7.  Please state the impairment
rating/anticipated impairment rating
associated with Ms. Scoles 3/31/15 work-
related incident, if any.  In the event of a
rating or anticipated rating, please apply the
source, table and page from which
the/anticipated rating was derived. 
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Anticipating a full recovery, I would not
assign any impairment rating for the clavicle
fracture or shoulder function.  She would
perhaps have some partial permanent impairment
associated with her supraclavicular nerve
dysesthesias.  Table 15 on page 54 of the AMA
Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent
Impairment, Fourth Edition a 5% upper
extremity impairment rating due to isolated
sensory loss in several nerves of the shoulder
girdle.  No specific impairment rating is
assigned to the supraclavicular nerves;
however, it is my professional medical opinion
that this is a reasonable correlation.  Thus,
I would anticipate a possible partial,
permanent impairment rating of the left
shoulder girdle/upper extremity of 5% with a
corresponding 3% partial, permanent impairment
of the whole person according to Table 3 on
page 20 of the guides.  

8.  In the event MMI has been reached, please
state anticipated future medical needs for Ms.
Scoles related to the 3/31/15 work-related
incident, if any.  It is my professional
opinion that MMI has not been reached
currently.  

The parties stipulated that the respondents paid

temporary total disability benefits until August 16,

2016.  The parties stipulated that the respondents

accepted a 5% impairment rating to the shoulder.      

A pre-hearing order was filed on June 29, 2017. 

The claimant contended that “admitted compensable

injuries were sustained 3/31/15.  Respondents

discontinued payment of benefits effective July, 2016. 

Claimant contends entitlement to payment of temporary
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total disability benefits from date of last payment of

compensation and continuing to a date yet to be

determined.  These benefits are controverted for

purposes of attorney’s fees.  Claimant is in need of

additional surgery.  Respondents have refused to

authorize same.”  

The respondents contended that “the claimant

sustained a compensable injury which was accepted by

respondents and for which all benefits to which the

claimant is entitled have been paid.  Respondents

further contend that the claimant reached maximum

medical improvement on or about August 16, 2016.  On

June 29, 2016, Dr. Kirk A. Reynolds opined that the

claimant required surgical repair to remove the existing

plate and screws, a revision internal fixation with a

superior, and possibly anterior, plate and screw

construct, augmented with iliac crest bone graft.  Dr.

Reynolds advised Ms. Scoles that it was 100% necessary

that she cease nicotine use prior to this surgery.  Dr.

Reynolds recommended a 6 week smoking cessation program

to be followed by laboratory confirmation that she was

nicotine free.  The claimant, through her attorney at

the time, Keith Wren, agreed for Dr. Reynolds to be the
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claimant (sic) treating physician, to perform the

recommended surgery.  A laboratory test performed on

August 17, 2016 revealed that she has failed to comply

with this medical recommendation for surgery and as such

has reached maximum medical improvement until she takes

steps to be nicotine free for the recommended surgery. 

Respondents further contend that they stand ready to pay

for claimant’s recommended surgery and associated

indemnity benefits once she has been cleared by her

surgeon to undergo the recommended surgery.”  

The pre-hearing order indicated that the parties

agreed to litigate the following issues: “Reasonable and

necessary medical expenses, additional temporary total

disability benefits, attorney’s fees, and physician

authorization.  All other issues are reserved.”

The respondents at hearing proffered the following

affidavit from a claims adjuster, dated July 21, 2017:

I, Keith Briggs, state under oath the
following:

1.  I was the claims adjuster on this claim in
2016;
2.  After the claimant failed to attend an
Independent Medical Examination by Dr. Eric H.
Gordon at Arkansas Specialty Orthopaedics that
was scheduled on May 11, 2016, a second
Independent Medical Examination was scheduled
with Dr. Kirk A. Reynolds of Arkansas
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Specialty Orthopaedics for June 29, 2016;
3.  On June 30, 2016, I emailed the Nurse Case
Manager, Shy Cox, regarding seeking approval
from the claimant’s attorney to move the
claimant’s treatment to Dr. Reynolds.  A copy
of the June 30, 2016, email is attached as
Exhibit A to this Affidavit; 
4.  On July 7, 2016, I sent an email to
Central Moloney, Inc.’s attorney, Mike Ryburn,
asking if he had “Any word from Wren?”  Mr.
Ryburn responded to my email on that same date
advising, “Wren says Reynolds is OK.  He also
said that her TTD is late.”  A copy of the
July 7, 2016 email exchange is attached as
Exhibit B to this Affidavit.  

In any event, the claimant followed up with Dr.

Pollard on July 24, 2017: “The patient smokes cigarettes

- ¼ pack per day.  I talked with the patient about

cigarette smoking and the implications for fracture

healing and healing of the nonunion.  I explained that

if she continues to smoke that it is detrimental to

healing and may impair her ability to heal.  The patient

understands that and she has tried to cut back as much

as she can but she has never been able to quit smoking

altogether.  She understands that my recommendation is

that she quits and it would help with her healing....The

patient wants to proceed with surgical treatment.  This

would involve iliac crest bone grafting to the area of

the nonunion left clavicle....The patient will be

scheduled for same day admission surgery in the near
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future for iliac crest bone graft to the left clavicle

fracture-nonunion.”  

A hearing was held on August 31, 2017.  The

claimant testified that she had undergone additional

surgery, previously recommended by Dr. Pollard, on or

about August 18, 2017.  The claimant testified that

costs of the August 18, 2017 surgery were paid through

Medicare or Medicaid.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

November 16, 2017.  The administrative law judge

directed the respondents to “pay all medical expenses

associated with Dr. Pollard’s treatment within thirty

(30) days of receipt pursuant to Rule 30.”  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

August 16, 2016 until a date to be determined.  The

respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The
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employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that medical treatment is reasonably

necessary.  Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App.

260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher

Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Wright Contracting

Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  The respondents are directed to pay all

medical expenses associated with Dr. Pollard’s treatment

within thirty (30) days of receipt pursuant to Rule 30.” 

The Full Commission reviews an administrative law

judge’s decision de novo, and it is the duty of the Full

Commission to conduct its own fact-finding independent

of that done by an administrative law judge.  Crawford

v. Pace Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996). 

The Full Commission makes its own findings in accordance

with the preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods,

Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348

(1990).



SCOLES - G502436 16

The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the treatment of record provided by Dr. Pollard was

reasonably necessary in connection with the compensable

injury.  As we have discussed, the parties stipulated

that the claimant sustained compensable injuries to her

left shoulder and ankle on March 31, 2015.  Dr.

Pollard’s impression on April 1, 2015 was “Left clavicle

fracture” and “Left ankle malleolus fracture.”  The

claimant’s ankle injury was treated conservatively, but

Dr. Pollard performed an “Open reduction internal

fixation left clavicle fracture” on April 2, 2015.  As

pointed out at length by the respondents, Dr. Pollard

expressly noted that the claimant smoked cigarettes and

Dr. Pollard advised her to discontinue this habit in

order to facilitate healing following the compensable

injury and surgery.  

Dr. Pollard provided follow-up treatment after

surgery and continued to encourage the claimant to cease

using tobacco.  The record indicates that the claimant

acted in good faith in an attempt to reduce her

cigarette smoking.  Dr. Pollard’s recommendation on

April 21, 2016 was additional surgery related to the

compensable left clavicle injury.  The respondents did



SCOLES - G502436 17

not authorize this treatment and instead eventually sent

the claimant for an Independent Medical Examination by

Dr. Reynolds on June 29, 2016.  Like Dr. Pollard, Dr.

Reynolds recommended additional surgery.  However, Dr.

Reynolds also recommended “a 6 week smoking cessation

program followed by laboratory confirmation that she has

no nicotine.  Surgery could then be performed more

reliably.”

As we have noted, the respondents at hearing

proffered an affidavit from a claims adjuster purporting

to show that the claimant’s former attorney agreed that

Dr. Reynolds should become the primary treating

physician.  The administrative law judge disallowed

admission of this evidence, but the respondents properly

state that the Commission has broad discretion with

reference to the admission of evidence.  Brown v.

Alabama Elec. Co., 60 Ark. App. 138, 959 S.W.2d 753

(1998).  The Full Commission therefore allows into the

record the Keith Briggs Affidavit and accompanying

exhibits.  Nevertheless, the respondents’ proffer cannot

credibly be construed as probative evidence

demonstrating that the claimant agreed Dr. Reynolds

should replace Dr. Pollard as her primary treating
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physician.  The notation from the respondents’ former

attorney, “Wren says Reynolds is OK” does not credibly

establish that Dr. Reynolds became the primary treating

physician.  

Dr. Pollard began treating the claimant immediately

after her March 31, 2015 compensable injuries.  Dr.

Pollard clearly stated on July 24, 2017, “The patient

will be scheduled for same day admission surgery in the

near future for iliac crest bone graft to the left

clavicle fracture-nonunion.”  The claimant’s testimony

indicated that she underwent this recommended surgical

treatment on or about August 18, 2017.  It is within the

Commission’s province to weigh all of the medical

evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989

S.W.2d 151 (1999).  The Commission has the authority to

accept or reject a medical opinion and the authority to

determine its probative value.  Poulan Weed Eater v.

Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002).  In

the present matter, the Full Commission finds that Dr.

Pollard’s recommendation for additional surgery was

entitled to more evidentiary weight than Dr. Reynold’s

recommendation for a delay of same.  We therefore find
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that Dr. Pollard’s surgery performed on or about

August 18, 2017 was reasonably necessary in connection

with the compensable injury.  

B.  Temporary Disability

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained

an unscheduled left shoulder injury and a scheduled

ankle injury on March 31, 2015.  For unscheduled

injuries, temporary total disability is that period

within the healing period in which the employee suffers

a total incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept.

v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981). 

“Healing period” means “that period for healing of an

injury resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(12)(Repl. 2012).  The healing period is that

period for healing of the injury which continues until

the employee is as far restored as the permanent

character of the injury will permit.  Arkansas Highway &

Transp. Dep’t v. McWilliams, 41 Ark. App. 1, 846 S.W.2d

670 (1993).  The healing period has not ended so long as

treatment is administered for the healing and

alleviation of the condition.  J.A. Riggs Tractor Co. v.

Etzkorn, 30 Ark. App. 200, 785 S.W.2d 51 (1990).  The

determination of when the healing period has ended is a
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question of fact for the Commission.  Mad Butcher, Inc.

v. Parker, 4 Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582 (1982).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant has remained in her healing

period, unable to work and is entitled to additional

temporary total disability benefits from August 16,

2016, to a date to be determined.”  The Full Commission

affirms this finding.  The respondents paid temporary

total disability benefits beginning April 1, 2015.  Dr.

Pollard noted that light duty with the respondents was

not available and reported on October 5, 2015 that the

respondents had terminated the claimant’s employment. 

Dr. Pollard opined that the claimant reached maximum

medical improvement for her scheduled ankle injury no

later than November 30, 2015.  Dr. Pollard did not opine

that the claimant had reached the end of the healing

period for her compensable left clavicle fracture.  Dr.

Pollard in fact recommended additional surgery for same

following an April 21, 2016 follow-up visit.

Dr. Reynolds provided an Independent Medical

Examination on June 29, 2016.  Dr. Reynolds recommended

a tobacco cessation program but also plainly noted, “It

is my professional opinion that MMI has not been reached
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currently.”  The respondents paid temporary total

disability benefits until August 16, 2016.  Based on the

evidence and the opinions of Dr. Pollard and Dr.

Reynolds, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

remained within a healing period and was totally

incapacitated from earning wages beginning August 16,

2016 until a date yet to be determined.  

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that Dr. Pollard’s treatment of record

was reasonably necessary in accordance with Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  Based on the record and

pleadings currently before us, the Full Commission finds

that the claimant proved she was entitled to temporary

total disability benefits beginning August 16, 2016

until a date yet to be determined.  The claimant’s

attorney is entitled to fees for legal services in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(a)(Repl. 2012). 

For prevailing on appeal to the Full Commission, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of

five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2012).  
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IT IS SO ORDERED.    

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner Palmer dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion finding that the claimant is entitled to

temporary total disability benefits from August 16, 2016

until a date yet to be determined.  Throughout the

course of her medical treatment for her March 31, 2015,

compensable left shoulder and ankle injuries, the

claimant’s treating physicians repeatedly advised her to

stop smoking.  Further, they thoroughly explained to her

that smoking inhibits and often delays the healing

process, thereby making smoking cessation essential to a

successful recovery.

The claimant, however, deliberately ignored

this advice and sought out treatment on her own terms

when she refused to stop smoking.  This, in turn,
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prolonged the claimant’s period of disability.  Whereas

this noncompliance with treatment recommendations should

have made the claimant ineligible for further temporary

total disability after she reached the end of her

healing period on August 16, 2016, it has done just the

opposite.  In fact, by receiving additional temporary

total disability benefits, it appears that the claimant

has essentially been rewarded for what should be deemed

unacceptable behavior in light of the recommendation of

her treating physicians.  This not only defies common

sense, it also flies in the face of practices meant to

promote public health and welfare.  Therefore, I dissent

from the majority opinion awarding the claimant

additional temporary total disability.

CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner


